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Ko Tātou LGNZ.  

This report summarises LGNZ’s work on behalf of member councils and is produced three times a 
year. It’s structured around LGNZ’s purpose: to serve local government by championing, 
connecting and supporting members.  

Please consider putting this report on the agenda for your next council meeting so that all 
councillors can review it and provide feedback. Sam, Susan or other National Council members are 
very happy to join council meetings online to discuss the report or any aspect of it – just let us 
know. 

This report complements our regular communication channels, including Keeping it Local (our 
fortnightly e-newsletter), providing a more in-depth look at what we do.  
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Introduction 

This four-monthly report covers the summer holiday period when you hopefully had a well-deserved 
break. LGNZ continued to work hard on your behalf, delivering two All-of-local government events, 
meeting with Ministers, making submissions and producing resources for members. 

January’s Cabinet reshuffle meant a new Minister for Local Government, Simon Watts. LGNZ had 
dinner with the Minister on his first official day in the job, hosted him at February’s All-of-local-
government event and had our first formal meeting of the year on 6 March. As the Minister said at 
our February event, we have a positive relationship and want to work together. He acknowledged 
local government was fatigued by waves of reform and that a lot of the cost and burden that falls on 
local government is because of central government legislation (as LGNZ’s research last year 
demonstrated). We’re looking forward to working constructively with the Minister. 

The political year unofficially starts at Waitangi, which offers many opportunities to mix formally and 
informally with Ministers, MPs and Iwi leaders. This year LGNZ stepped up our involvement and had 
a strong presence, including a number of National Council members, who were part of an official 
pōwhiri and delivered a prayer for the nation at the Dawn Service. 

In the advocacy and policy space, in November we launched a set of funding and financing tools that 
could make a difference for local government. These tools, which include things like sharing GST on 
new builds, congestion charging and value capture from growth, gained strong media coverage. We 
also highlighted to media the potential negative implications of rates capping, with Australian guest 
speakers at both our November and February All-of-local-government events underlining the 
negative fiscal impacts for Australian councils and communities. 

Other highlights of this period included: 

• A range of quality submissions shared with members, including on resource management 
and water services reform.  

• The launch of our Electoral Reform Issues paper, with the draft position paper launching 13 
March. As well as four-year teams this covers the inevitable decline of post and how to 
respond.  

• Members can now access for free more than $1.2 million worth of professional development 
assets via our Ākona professional development platform (this is what it would cost councils 
to commercially develop the 15 Ako hours and 22 courses available). 

• We distributed a free Vote 25 toolkit to all member councils just before Christmas – which 
you can use and adapt to promote voter registration, standing and voting.  

We always welcome your comments and feedback. 

Ngā mihi 
Sam and Susan 
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Champion  

Government relations  

In January a reshuffled Cabinet meant a new Minister for Local Government along with other 
portfolio shifts relevant to local government, including a new Transport Minister. We have seized on 
the reshuffle and our already-strong relationship with incoming Local Government Minister Simon 
Watts to reset the relationship between central and local government. Sam and Susan had dinner 
with Minister Watts on his first official day in the job, we’ve locked in regular ongoing meetings, and 
the Minister spoke at our All-of-local-government meeting on 27 February. As well as staying as long 
as he could to answer questions, the Minister joined Mayors, Chairs and Chief Executives for 
morning tea ahead of his session.  

As well as sending the Minister an immediate letter on key issues, we have developed a briefing for 
the Minister that sets out the state of play of local government issues, including where there are 
opportunities to work together in support of New Zealand’s economic development. Read the 
Briefing to the Incoming Minister. 

We have confirmed quarterly meetings with the Prime Minister throughout 2025. We also meet 
regularly with Infrastructure and Resource Management Reform Minister Chris Bishop, who now 
holds the Transport portfolio as well, with Regional Development Minister Shane Jones, and of 
course Minister Watts. During this four-month period, we met with Minister for Building and 
Construction Chris Penk and got a good insight into what he would like to achieve in the portfolio. 
He is keen to make changes work on the ground and, as he put it, “make life easier for councils not 
harder”. We are in conversation with MBIE as to how options for the building consents regime might 
be received by councils and how they might work in practice.  

We secured a strong line up of Ministers and representation from the Opposition at both the 
November and February All-of-local-government meetings and individual sector meetings.  

Waitangi Day kicks off the political year and this year LGNZ had a strong delegation that included a 
number of National Council members. We held formal and informal meetings with local MPs and iwi 
leaders, and had the opportunity for conversations with a range of Ministers we would not normally 
meet with, like Education Minister Erica Stanford. Sam, Campbell and Susan attended the Waitangi 
Trust’s dinner alongside with political leaders, including Minister Watts and the Leader of the 
Opposition. We had a particularly useful meeting with Northland MP Grant McCallum, who was 
sympathetic to our safety concerns relating for Māori elected members given the tenor of debate 
around Māori Wards referenda. He was action-focused and was keen to support neutral messaging 
that promoted safe and informed local elections. He was also interested in looking into working with 
us to brief National MPs on other local government issues such as funding and financing.  
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Media   

Our media engagement means balancing standing up for councils with being seen as a constructive 
partner of the Government. LGNZ has gained proactive media coverage of our perspective on rates 
capping, and our launch of funding and financing tools, and the closure of regional newspapers. Our 
advocacy positions on all three topics tied into our wider strategy to make local government feel 
more relevant and improve ratepayers’ understanding of issues faced by councils.  

Over the past 12 months, the media landscape has shifted significantly with the closure of major 
platforms, key newsrooms and culling of experienced journalists. These shifts made it harder to 
place proactive stories but we have intensified our efforts and continue to gain traction on major 
advocacy issues important to councils and our communities.  

An example of these efforts coming to fruition was the coverage of LGNZ’s All-of-local-government 
meeting, which drew the attention of media outlets from across the country on a range of topics, 
from rates capping and four-year terms to a new stalking bill and housing growth. 

We got coverage on our position on rates capping, including Newsroom leading with a well-written 
piece alongside stories on NBR, BusinessDesk, RNZ, The Press and The Post. Four-year terms for local 
government was also a hot topic, with Sam Broughton appearing on the Mike Hosking breakfast on 
Newstalk ZB to discuss the issue, with his comments included in The Post.  

LGNZ’s CE Susan Freeman-Greene and Invercargill Councillor Alex Crackett also spoke with 
Stuff/ThreeNews and RNZ about the Government’s proposed stalking legislation and the need to 
increase safety for elected members. 

On Friday, Minister Bishop’s announcement around new and improved funding and financing tools 

to reduce the disincentives for housing growth for councils made headlines. Analysis articles ran on 

Stuff, NZ Herald and the Gisborne Herald, with Stuff’s Luke Malpass penning an insightful piece on 

the financial conundrum facing councils that appeared in The Press, The Post and the Waikato 

Times. 

Some other specific media highlights in the past four months include: 

• LGNZ’s rollout of a funding and finance toolkit for councils got plenty of traction.  

• We urged caution around central government’s proposed rates capping introduction in New 
Zealand. 

• We advocated to the Government to share IVL funding with councils to reduce pressure on 
ratepayers. 

• We welcomed the new Minister of Local Government and presented the reshuffle as an 
opportunity to collaborate more. 

• Sam penned an op-ed for Stuff, talking about the benefits of a true partnership between 
local and central government. 

• LGNZ spoke out about the proposed Government changes to the water and waste levies. 
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• We welcomed the move towards benchmarking and more transparency, but pushed the 
Government to ensure any report card provides a 'full and accurate picture' 

Local government funding and financing  

In late November we launched a set of 25 tools to help councils better fund infrastructure and 
services – from sharing GST on new builds to value capture to improving councils’ ability to recover 
costs.  

It’s a pragmatic list with three distinct tiers:  

1. Tools that are on the Government’s agenda  
2. Tools the Government has shown an interest in  
3. Tools councils want but the Government isn’t interested in, so need longer-term advocacy.  

While rates will always be local government’s primary funding tool, these tools could make a real 
difference to the challenges councils face. We are starting to see the fruits of this work with the 
Government’s announcement at our February All-of-local-government meeting on new tools that 
will see development contributions replaced with a development levy system, allowing councils to 
charge developers a share of long-term infrastructure costs – more on this below. 

As well as the set of tools, we developed some resources to support councils’ conversations with 
communities and central government:  

• A set of key messages explaining why we need new tools  

• Slides with key messages and data  

• A draft op ed that you can repurpose  

• A draft letter to your MP  

Treasury has released advice to the Minister of Finance on funding tools available to councils. The 
Minister is seeking to reduce funding calls on the Crown. Treasury considers that council funding 
tools are generally fit for purpose. Their view is that the barriers to the full use of these tools relate 
to political economy, such as a general resistance to increasing rates. This is a valid point, but LGNZ 
believes these tools need improvement to allocate costs better, address affordability, improve 
efficiency, and align government objectives with local incentives.  

The Government’s stance against rates increases and its consideration of rates caps risks deepening 
public resistance to existing funding tools and increasing pressure on Crown funding. LGNZ will 
continue to engage with Ministers on this issue and work to enhance public discourse on the 
relationship between the costs of services and infrastructure and rate rises.  

Ratepayer Assistance Scheme (RAS) 

The new Local Government Minister has expressed interest in progressing the RAS. The RAS would 
allow ratepayers to cheaply borrow for specific improvements or ratepayer charges and in support 
of local and central government priorities. By leveraging the high credit quality of local government 
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rates, it accesses efficient capital market financing, passing savings to ratepayers. The RAS lends 
directly to ratepayers, keeping councils financially whole. 

We are looking to capitalise on the Minister’s interest and secure the necessary financial 
commitment and legislative changes. Minister Watts is positive about the scheme and has identified 
potential alignment with his energy portfolio if the RAS could foster investment in rooftop solar 
generation. We are working with Rewiring Aotearoa, an electrification advocacy group, to develop 
this element of the scheme.   

Infrastructure funding and financing  

In November, the Government released an infrastructure funding and financing framework. This 
framework outlines the principles and processes underpinning the Crown's funding and financing 
decisions. It will have implications across water, energy, housing, climate adaptation, and transport. 
The framework makes it clear that the Government intends to only fund or finance projects as a last 
resort (and in minimal viable quantities). The Government also expects user pays and private 
financing to play a greater role in infrastructure funding and financing. Local government is not 
mentioned in this framework.  

LGNZ will engage with new government agency Infrastructure Funding and Financing Ltd (NIFFCo) to 
ensure this framework is operationalised with councils in mind. Operationalising the framework will 
be challenging, given the substantial investment required for future infrastructure and the 
limitations of user-pays models in some sectors, as highlighted by the Infrastructure Commission.  

We are also engaging with DIA and MHUD on their current work on changes to the development 
contributions system. 

The Minister for Infrastructure announced changes to New Zealand’s infrastructure funding and 
financing settings at February’s All of Local Government meeting. The Government will replace 
development contributions with a development levy system, allowing councils to charge developers 
a share of long-term infrastructure costs. There will be regulatory oversight of development levies to 
ensure charges are fair and appropriate. Councils will also have more flexibility to set targeted rates 
that apply to new developments. Finally, the Infrastructure Funding and Financing (IFF) Act will be 
improved for developer-led projects and expanded to support major transport projects like those led 
by NZTA.  

LGNZ has welcomed these changes, which were in our funding and financing toolkit. We will await 
further detail and work to ensure these reforms work effectively on the ground for councils.  

Regional deals 

Instead of the initially announced approach of inviting five regions to participate, all councils were 
eligible to express interest in a Regional Deal by 18 December 2024. 

The Minister was clear that councils should work together across a region when submitting an 
expression of interest. This meant providing a light-touch proposal with an outline of the drivers of 
economic growth in a region, what the region will do to unlock growth, and what the region needs 



Ordinary Council Meeting Attachments - Minutes 10 April 2025 

 

Page 11 

  

 

LGNZ four-monthly report for member councils: November 2024 – February 2025 // 9 

from central government to assist. These expressions of interest will be assessed, and the 
Infrastructure and Investment Ministerial Group will decide which regional deals proceed to the next 
steps, which involve a MoU process and final negotiation.  

Our understanding is that new Minister may be interested in seeing more than one deal agreed by 

the end of 2025 (we will certainly be encouraging this), with more agreed by the end of 2026. 

Rates capping  

Rates capping was a significant topic at both the November and February All-of-local-government 
meetings. This included presentations on the operationalisation and impacts of rates capping from 
local government representatives from New South Wales and Victoria (in November); and on 
transparency as an alternative from South Australia (in February). 

In Australia, while rates capping has been effective in terms of constraining rates increases, it has 
failed to deliver an optimal mix of local services and rates. It has degraded council delivery and left 
councils increasingly financially unstable. In every overseas jurisdiction that has implemented rates 
capping, councils are advising us to oppose it as strongly as we can because of its negative impacts 
on councils’ ability to deliver for communities.  

We raised concerns about rates capping in meetings with numerous ministers, highlighting this 
policy's risks for communities and advocating for alternative measures. We are suggesting 
performance reporting and benchmarking should be prioritised instead – and that these would 
better achieve the Government’s aims.  

Water services reform 

The Local Government Water Services Bill was introduced in December, with submissions closing in 
late February. This piece of legislation will establish enduring settings for the new water services 
system and is expected to be enacted in mid-2025. The bill sets out arrangements for the new water 
services delivery system, a new economic regulation and consumer protection regime for water 
services, and changes to the water quality regulatory framework and the water services regulator 
(Taumata Arowai). To help members prepare their submissions, in December LGNZ shared an 
explainer on the stage three legislation with members, based on proactively released decisions on 
the future system. In January, we circulated a draft submission on the Local Government (Water 
Services) Bill for member input, and we expect to present our oral submission in March.  

The Water Services Authority – Taumata Arowai and the Ministry of Business, Innovation and 
Employment (MBIE) carried out a short consultation on levies to fund water services regulation, with 
submissions closing in late January. These levies will be collected from councils or their water 
organisations, and will fund or part fund the water services regulatory functions of Taumata Arowai 
and the Commerce Commission. These agencies are already empowered by legislation to charge 
levies in this way. Taumata Arowai proposes to recover $20.658 million per annum for the next three 
years from local government though this levy, around 84% of its operating costs. The Commerce 
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Commission is seeking to recover $6.5m per annum for the next two years from local government 
(or their water organisations) from their levy. They both propose to allocate these on a population 
basis, resulting in a total for both levies of $5.44 per person per year.  

Councils will soon start consulting on aspects of their Water Service Delivery Plans (WSDPs), which 
must be finalised by 3 September 2025. As councils consult their communities, for some councils it 
will become obvious how difficult it is for water services to be financially sustainable, especially if 
charges to consumers are kept low. We will support member councils by providing information, 
connecting members to support from DIA, and advocating for DIA to increase this support. The 
Minister was also clear when speaking at LGNZ’s All-of-local-government event on 27 February that 
councils should reach out for help now rather than wait till September.  

Resource management reform 

We are awaiting Cabinet decisions on the “blueprint” for new legislation to replace the Resource 
Management Act (RMA), which we understand was presented to the Minister Responsible for RM 
Reform last month.  

In the meantime, the Resource Management (Freshwater and Other Matters) Amendment Act, and 
the Fast Track Approvals Act were both passed by Parliament.  

In February, we submitted on the Resource Management (Consenting and Other System Changes) 
Amendment Bill. This legislation progresses targeted amendments to the Resource Management Act 
to improve its performance while work on replacing the RMA continues. We are still awaiting the 
accompanying changes to National Direction, which LGNZ will also submit on. 

Some councils have approached LGNZ seeking support for removing specific projects from the Fast 
Track process. For example, Waimate District Council has written to Ministers raising concerns about 
the inclusion of the proposed Waste to Energy Plant at Glenavy, primarily on the basis of 
environmental, health and economic impacts. While LGNZ can’t lobby central government about 
specific projects for individual councils, this serves as another illustration of the tension between 
central and local government decision making. The Fast Track Approvals Bill aims to speed up 
consenting for major infrastructure, but the inevitable trade-off is less input from local communities 
on significant proposals that affect their area. We will continue to reflect this broader concern in our 
advocacy work.  

We are currently working on a plan for how LGNZ will respond to the significant volume of 
consultations expected in the RM space over the next 12-18 months.  

Transport  

We have surveyed Transport Forum members to get an idea of the cost of implementing the 
Government’s new policy of variable speed limits in school areas. While councils are at varying 
stages in terms of quantifying the impact of this policy, early indications are that this is having a 
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significant fiscal impact on councils that are already facing significant fiscal pressure as a result of 
funding decisions made in the NLTP 24-27.  

Transport Forum meeting dates have been locked in for 2025, and following the letter from Sam and 
Neil to Simon Bridges, NZTA board members Paul Dougherty and Warwick Isaacs attended the 
Transport Forum meeting in February.  

In November, the New Zealand Transport Agency Waka Kotahi released a discussion document on 
increasing the private share (i.e. the portion of fares not subsidised by central or local government) 
of public transport operating expenditure, and wrote to regional councils suggesting specific targets 
for this share. This had been signalled in both the Government Policy Statement on Land Transport 
and the National Land Transport Programme, both of which were released earlier in 2024. The 
Regional Sector and LGNZ have raised concerns about the impact on passenger fares in the media 
and with Ministers. 

The new Transport Minister also holds the Housing, Infrastructure, and RM Reform portfolios, 
presenting significant opportunities for alignment. We have secured a meeting with Minister Bishop 
in March and also have briefed him in writing on the LGNZ Transport Forum, which met on 10 
February and discussed how best to work with the new Minister.  

The Government’s 2025 Q1 action plan commits to passing the first reading of the Land Transport 
Management (Time of Use Charging) Bill. This bill, which was introduced last year, would enable 
time of use charging (aka congestion charging). This is one of our tier one funding and financing tools 
and LGNZ will be submitting on this legislation: the model adopted needs to give councils as much 
flexibility as possible. 

Climate change  

In November, the Office of the Auditor General has released a report How well four councils are 
responding to a changing climate. The report highlights that climate change poses significant 
challenges for councils, requiring long-term strategies, governance clarity, and collaboration. While 
the four councils audited have taken steps to prioritise climate action, gaps remain in embedding 
these priorities into planning and resourcing. Recommendations include enhancing collaboration, 
setting clear climate objectives, strengthening performance measures, ensuring governance clarity, 
and improving public reporting. The Auditor-General encouraged all councils to consider these 
recommendations. 

On 29 January, the Government published its response to the Finance and Expenditure Committee’s 
inquiry into climate adaptation (which outlined high-level objectives and principles to guide 
development of New Zealand’s climate change adaptation policy framework). The response signalled 
the Government intends to adopt a decentralised approach to climate adaptation, with decision-
making and resource allocation occurring at the most-local level possible. This suggests residents 
and councils will generally bear the cost of adaptation. LGNZ will keep advocating for councils to be 
provided with adequate funding and policy tools to meet adaptation obligations. The Government 
has said it will consider the committee’s recommendations as it finalises the adaptation framework 
and associated legislation, which is expected to be introduced this year. 
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Electoral Reform Working Group 

Thank you for all your feedback on the Working Group’s issues paper, which has been taken into 
account by the group in developing a draft position.  

Mayor Nick Smith will be launching the Electoral Reform Working Group’s draft position paper in 
March, including presenting to all zone meetings to get your feedback. As well as looking at a four-
year parliamentary term, the group has also been looking at the unsustainability of postal voting and 
considering alternatives. 

Other policy issues 

Earthquake prone buildings 

The steering group set up by MBIE to inform its comprehensive review of the seismic strengthening 
system has had its first meeting, with Nigel Bowen, Helen Craig, and Liam Hodgetts (all put forward 
by LGNZ) providing a local government voice at the table. 

LGNZ has also set up our own informal Seismic Strengthening Group, chaired by Manawatū deputy 
mayor Michael Ford, which met for the first time in late November. This was a positive meeting that 
underscored what members want from the Government’s comprehensive review of the seismic 
strengthening regime. This group will meet on an as-needed basis to help guide LGNZ’s response to 
the Government’s review, and to support wider advocacy for the remit from Manawatū District 
Council passed in 2023. 

Stalking 
We produced a submission on the Crimes Legislation (Stalking and Harassment) Amendment Bill, 
which introduces a new stalking and harassment offence and other measures to reduce the harm 
that victims experience. In our 2022 survey of elected members, 43% had experienced harassment, 
prejudice, threatening or derogatory behaviours in their role. Aggressive and abusive behaviours can 
constitute stalking – or be a precursor to it – and we want to see elected members better protected. 

Update on 2024 remits 

Remit Progress update  

Appropriate funding models for central 

government initiatives 

That LGNZ proactively promote and lobby for the 

development of a more equitable and appropriate 

funding model for central government initiatives. 

This remit is being progressed as part of the 

wider funding and financing work programme 

(and is a core objective of this work).  

GST revenue sharing with local Government 

That LGNZ be proactive in lobbying central 

government on sharing GST revenue with local 

This remit is being progressed as part of the 

wider funding and financing work programme. 

We understand the Government is looking at 
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government, derived from local government rates 

and service fees related flood protection mitigation, 

roading, and three waters, for investment in these 

areas. 

alternatives to this policy (such as more 

enabling changes) and will consider advice on 

this later this year. 

Local Government Māori Wards and 
Constituencies should not be subject to a 
referendum 
That LGNZ lobbies central government to ensure 
that Māori wards and constituencies are treated the 
same as all other wards in that they should not be 
subject to a referendum. We oppose the idea that 
Māori wards should be singled out and forced to 
suffer a public referendum.   

Now that legislation has been passed, we know 

that 42 councils will be holding a referendum 

on Māori wards. See the separate National 

Council paper on Māori wards, which discusses 

how LGNZ will support Te Maruata and the 

wider membership around the referendums 

and elections broadly. 

Proactive lever to mitigate the deterioration of 
unoccupied buildings 
That LGNZ advocate to Government: 

• For legislative change enabling local authorities to 
compel building owners to remediate unoccupied 
derelict buildings and sites that have deteriorated 
to a state where they negatively impact the 
amenity of the surrounding area.  

• To incentivise repurposing vacant buildings to 
meet region-specific needs, for example, 
accommodation conversion.  

Late last year we had an initial discussion with 

Gisborne District Council to determine the work 

programme for progressing this remit, which 

was also discussed at the first meeting of the 

LGNZ Seismic Strengthening Group. Information 

from GDC is currently being used to develop a 

work programme.  

Representation Reviews 
That LGNZ advocate for changes that support the 
provision of timely and accurate regional and sub-
regional population data to councils for use in 
council representation reviews. 

Statistics NZ is reviewing the methodology for 
the 2028 census. We are monitoring this 
process in case it provides an opportunity to 
progress this remit. A move to a four-year term, 
which we are actively lobbying for, would 
require a change in the timings of 
representation reviews so this remit is also 
informing the thinking of the Electoral Reform 
Working Group. 

Community Services Card 
That LGNZ advocate to Central Government to 
amend the Health Entitlement Cards Regulations 
1993 so that the cardholder can use the Community 
Services Card as evidence for the purposes of 
accessing Council services which would otherwise 
rely on a form of means testing. 

We wrote to relevant Ministers asking that 
councils be allowed to make use of the 
Community Services Card when offering 
discounts to council facilities. We have yet to 
receive a response. We also put out a media 
release, which got good coverage, and engaged 
via social media.  

Graduated Licensing System 
That LGNZ advocate for changes to the fee structure 
for driver licensing, better preparing young people 
for driver licence testing, and greater testing 

MTFJ has agreed to progress this remit because 
it relates to its work with the Driving Change 
Network.  
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capacity in key locations throughout New Zealand, 
in order to relieve pressure on the driver licensing 
system and ensure testing can be conducted in a 
quick and efficient manner. 
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Connect  

2025 calendar 

We released a final version of the 2025 calendar in early December (though this remains subject to 
change if the need arises). 

Vote25 

In December, we shared our free Vote25 toolkit with member councils. This includes a set of 
creative assets that councils can customise, such as posters and social media tiles. The campaign 
covers all three phases: register to vote; stand for election; and vote.  

All-of-local-government meetings 

The November meeting, with a strong programme that focused on local government reform, drew 
more than 170 members. It was an opportunity to lay the foundations for stronger advocacy on key 
parts of reform in local government, such as rates capping. At that event we also launched the 
funding and financing toolkit discussed above, which gained strong media coverage.  

February’s All-of-local-government meeting focused on accountability and demonstrating value, 
with more than 180 members attending. Government speakers included Local Government and 
Climate Change Minister Simon Watts; Infrastructure, Transport, RMA Reform and Housing Minister 
Chris Bishop; and RMA Reform and Infrastructure Parliamentary Under-Secretary Simon Court. This 
was Minister Watt’s first chance to address a large local government gathering in this role, and he 
set out his intention to work in partnership with local government while delivering on the reform 
agenda. Our guest speaker from South Australia’s local government association shared how they 
managed to convince their government to not implement rates capping by implementing greater 
transparency; an advocacy approach that LGNZ is also taking.  

The theme of the 1 May meeting is delivering infrastructure for growth. Confirmed speakers so far 
include Minister Chris Bishop and former Minister Steven Joyce – we’ll be releasing the programme 
and inviting registrations in March. As usual, individual Regional, Metro and Rural & Provincial Sector 
meetings will happen on the following day.  

Metro Sector 

The Metro Sector meetings on 22 November and 28 February confirmed the group’s focus areas for 
the remainder of the current electoral term, as follows: 
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1. Enabling and supporting economic development and growth by showcasing the role of cities 

as engines of the national economy and driving regional collaboration.  

2. Lift LGNZ governance and accountability in order to improve LGNZ’s impact.  
3. Improve alignment of central and local government investment cycles to reduce inefficiencies 

and encourage more bipartisan agreement on key infrastructure decisions.  

Regional Sector and Te Uru Kahika 

The final meeting of the Regional Sector for the year included engagement with Hon Mark Mitchell, 
the Minister for Emergency Management, a discussion with Hon Simon Upton, Parliamentary 
Commissioner for the Environment on water and land use roles, and discussions on Taumata 
Arowai’s stormwater performance standards and phase 3 of resource management system reforms. 

LGNZ has met new Te Uru Kahika Executive Director Iain Maxwell to welcome him on board and 
build on the positive relationship we enjoyed with his predecessor Liz Lambert. We work closely to 
coordinate Regional Sector meetings and collaborate on policy work. 

February’s Regional Sector meeting included new Transport Minister Chris Bishop, Taumata Arowai 
on wastewater performance standards, and the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet on 
significant natural hazard events and recovery settings. This meeting also welcomed new Taranaki 
Regional Council Chair Craig Williamson, with Cr Charlotte Littlewood recently standing down from 
the Chair position. 

Rural & Provincial 

February’s R&P meeting canvassed a number of areas impacting rural and provincial councils, with 
Local Water Done Well a key topic on people’s minds, as well as new wastewater standards. The 
Department of Internal Affairs and Taumata Arowai spoke at the first R&P event of the year and took 
questions. Rural health was also a big topic so we had speakers address growing concerns over 
access to health in our rural communities and provided some examples of the hands-on role some 
councils are playing to bridge the gap. The Roading Efficiency Group also delivered a presentation. 

Minister Chris Bishop used our February event as a platform to announce some major changes to 
local government funding and financing as part of his Going for Housing Growth programme. The 
event wrapped up with a session with KPMG’s infrastructure financing expert Karen Mitchell on 
infrastructure funding and financing options such as using debt and PPPs.  

SuperLocal25 

Planning for SuperLocal25, which is from 16-17 July at the Te Pae Convention Centre, is well 
underway: the conference’s theme will be Brilliant Basics and Beyond. We are currently finalising the 
programme and will open registrations in April. 
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Based on feedback from SuperLocal24, we have compressed the programme so that the event starts 
much earlier on the first day (the AGM will be at 8.30am on the Wednesday) and wraps up with the 
awards dinner on the Thursday night. This leaves Friday for visits to the wider region or travel home. 
Te Maruata and Young Elected Member hui will be held on Tuesday, before the conference, and 
there will be a breakfast for Women in Local Government at 7am on the Wednesday morning before 
the AGM.  

Te Ao Māori 

Iwi engagement 

Waitangi presented new opportunities for engagement, thanks to LGNZ’s representation by National 
Council. The Iwi Chairs Forum held one of their conferences ahead of the Waitangi commemorations 
at Waitangi, which allowed us to continue building that relationship as well as with Northland Iwi, 
hapū and whanau. It was the first year we were formally included in a pōwhiri at Waitangi, alongside 
the legislature, diplomats and the Waitangi Tribunal.  

Te Maruata  

Te Maruata met early in November to reflect on 2024 and look forward to 2025. The Treaty 
Principles Bill and broader election-related issues, including how to support members, were also a 
hot topic. Te Maruata also provided support to LGNZ’s participation at Waitangi. 

Te Maruata Rōpū whakahaere will hold its first official meeting of the year at the beginning of 
March. The focus will be on fleshing out plans for Elections 2025, preparations for Te huinga o ngā 
roma – the in-person whānui hui in April – and plans for the Te Maruata hui at SuperLocal25.  

Te huinga o ngā roma will be held from 3-4 April in Taupo. Te huinga o ngā roma acknowledges the 
tributaries of Lake Taupō and the role of water in the revitalisation and connection of people and 
place, which will ground the event. There will be a range of inspiring speakers, workshops and 
discussions to equip, support and inspire members.  

Young Elected Members Network  

The annual YEM Hui took place in Christchurch from 16-18 October. It was held there despite 
Christchurch City Council’s decision to withdraw from LGNZ, because the YEM Committee had 
decided earlier this year to shift away from having a host council, with the Committee taking on full 
responsibility for hosting. We worked closely with Cr Deon Swiggs (Environment Canterbury and 
member of the YEM Committee) on planning for the event. Former Christchurch Mayor Lianne 
Dalziel delivered the keynote address, with the theme of the hui being “mā mua kite a muri, mā muri 
ka ora a mua” – driving change through community leadership. The programme was about councils 
empowering community leaders to make real change and equipping YEM with the key skills needed 
to make good decisions around council tables. We also had former YEM Lan Pham from the Greens 
and Cameron Luxton from the ACT Party give their perspectives on how to deliver for communities. 
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Tikanga sessions were organised to support members to prepare for the whakatau at the 
commencement of their hui.  

Planning is now underway to work through how the YEM network want to address voter turnout and 
get more young people to stand in the next local election.  

The YEM Committee met at the end of February to develop a plan for the elections – this includes 
how to get more young people to stand and vote, as well as induction material specific to supporting 
YEMs. We will also be holding a three-hour YEM hui before SuperLocal25.  

Community Boards 

The Community Board Executive Committee met in early November and again in February. The 
committee welcomed a new member, Ross Munro from Pleasant Point community board (who 
replaces Simon Britten who stepped down due to Christchurch City withdrawing from LGNZ). 

The meeting reflected on discussions with the Remuneration Authority on the formula for setting 
community board remuneration and an option for recognising and compensating boards which have 
additional responsibilities.  

CBEC is keen to strengthen alignment with both YEM and Te Maruata, and also discussed using 
Ākona for community board members and community board induction, and the impact of 
representation reviews and on community boards 

CBEC is continuing to work on its Relationship Agreement guide for councils and community boards, 
with a draft available soon for consultation. CBEC is also working on a community board workshop 
session for SuperLocal25; providing support to boards going through representation reviews; and 
liaising with the Remuneration Authority ahead of its review of elected members’ remuneration.  

Women in Local Government 

Last year we brought women elected members together online and in person at SuperLocal24 (at a 
pre-conference lunch with keynote speaker Nicola Willis). We’ve had a lot of feedback that this work 
is valuable and should continue. As a result, we’ve developed a plan for this work that includes 
creating opportunities to connect; advocacy for system change that improves all elected members’ 
safety (like submitting in support of the stalking legislation currently before Parliament); and 
championing this work. 

Member visits  

Susan and Sam are on track to have visited all councils since Sam became President, with the last 
visits scheduled in early 2025. For the remainder of the triennium, we will have a structured 
programme of calling Mayors and CEs (by Susan and Scott) as well as ad hoc visits/calls as needed.  
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Support  

Ākona 

We are seeing an increase in users as members realise how comprehensive it is, and that they can 
use it to suit their needs. Ākona has about 500 active users, with 42 users choosing to engage with 
the platform over the summer break. Over 200 users have made use of the skills analysis tool and 
483 members have enjoyed the top five e-modules. 

Between November and February, we held six Ako hours attracting a total of 184 registrations – and 
many individual registrations were for groups attending together. 

The value of Ākona to councils continues to grow. An interactive professional development platform 
with 15 Ako hours and 22 courses would cost about $1.2 million if you paid for it commercially. 

The Induction 2025 pre-elected package of learning is on track for release at the end of March. This 
package teaches people about what it means to be an elected member, including what councils 
actually do, and will include a series of animated videos, along with interactive e-modules. You’ll be 
able to share this pre-elected package with anyone interested in standing for council (they don’t 
have to be members).  

The Mayor Induction Hui and EM Induction hui around the country have been booked and details 
released to councils, which have welcomed the early communication. We’ll also be holding a Chair 
Induction Hui after regional councils have elected their chairs.  

The Ako Hour Academy, which will provide post-induction learning for all elected members, is being 
built collaboratively with members, in our governance bi-monthly hui. The response has been very 
positive, with everyone we have spoken to committing to weaving Ākona into local induction 
activities. Our Learning and Development Manager is meeting with each council in turn to discuss 
what materials they could upload into the new Ākona platform so it’s a one-stop shop for all elected 
member learning. 

Te Korowai – CouncilMARK 

Te Korowai has progressed from three successful trials to a soft launch.  

We are now seeking registrations of interest for participation in Te Korowai in 2025. There are 
multiple ways to engage with the programme:  

• Full programme cycle: This includes an independent assessment by external assessors, an 
evaluation by the independent evaluation panel, and a development workshop following the 
evaluation report.  

• Integrity survey: This serves as a stepping stone for councils wanting to assess their ability to 
function with integrity. Similar to an engagement survey, it involves an organisation-wide 
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rollout — including elected members — followed by an in-person workshop to discuss the 
findings.  

Roading Efficiency Group 

LGNZ is a founding partner of the Road Efficiency Group Te Ringa Maimoa (REG) sector partnership, 
which is entering its 12th year. We welcome the continued collaboration with RCAs and support REG 
in rolling out a number of exciting initiatives:  

• A new governance dashboard in the Transport Insights web portal that provides elected 
members with valuable insight into the performance and benchmarking of their road 
network and RCA – www.transportinsights.nz  

• An extensive learning and development programme to continue to raise capability.  

• Delivering the Consistent Condition Data Collection project, which captures surface 
condition data for all sealed roads for local authorities. 

Learn more at www.nzta.govt.nz/reg 

Governance support 

The 2025-2028 edition of the LGNZ standing orders template was published in late December. This 
version has been updated to include recent legislation and additional principles. It’s also been 
redrafted in plain English. As we have done previously, three templates have been developed, one 
for city and district councils, one for regional councils and one for community boards.  

The 2025-2028 Guide to Standing Orders will be published in March. It has been updated and 
expanded with additional guidance, including: 

• Advice on implementing the Ombudsman’s Guidance on public access to workshops; 

• More information on delegations and setting agendas; 

• Guidance on issues that emerged in the last term, such as using co-chairs and vacating the 
chair; 

• Protocols for webcasting and people joining meetings remotely; and 

• Templates for parental leave and childcare policies. 

LGNZ continues to provide support to a number of councils experiencing tension between elected 
members and/or between elected members and CEs.  
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Name: Cr Rākena  
 
Ward: Māori Ward   
 
Date: 14 Mar. 25 – 9 Apr. 25      
_________________________________________________________________________________ 

  

Ngā kaupapa o te wā. 

 

Date: 14 March 2025 

Event: Site Visit - Aurere Kupe Waka Centre 

Description: A site visit was conducted to the Aurere Kupe Waka Centre to learn more 

about the progress, aspirations, and challenges of the Waka Centre, which is a significant 

site for the revival and practice of traditional waka navigation. 

Comments: 

The site visit to Aurere was inspiring, grounding, and a firm reminder of the value of 

Mātauranga Māori in anchoring our future through our past. The vision of the centre is 

steeped in both ancestral wisdom and contemporary relevance. The site is not only a 

cultural beacon but also an educational hub for rangatahi to engage in traditional 

navigation, maritime knowledge, and whakapapa. The leadership and commitment of 

those maintaining this kaupapa must be acknowledged and supported. Their 

perseverance in continuing to deliver a rich narrative of Kupe and our navigational 

heritage is a taonga. The site has incredible potential as a regional and national icon, and 

with proper investment and partnership—particularly with local and central 

government—this can become a flagship initiative of Te Tai Tokerau. Council should 

consider how to support the ongoing sustainability and visibility of the Waka Centre, 

particularly in the context of youth engagement, tourism, and cultural revitalisation. 

 

Date: 14 March 2025 

Event: Haititaimarangai Marae Hui - Whenua Māori Hui 

Description: A hui held at Haititaimarangai Marae to discuss issues related to Māori land, 

including rates relief, development aspirations, whenua management and support from 

Council. 

Comments: 
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This hui exemplified the growing urgency to address long-standing inequities regarding 

whenua Māori. Many whānau in attendance expressed a desire to utilise their lands in 

ways that serve both their descendants and their local communities, but were burdened 

by regulatory, rating, and resourcing challenges. There was strong sentiment that Council 

must do more to proactively support Māori landowners by simplifying access to 

information, enhancing whenua development capability, and offering practical solutions 

around rates relief. The presence of kaumātua, land trustees, and young whānau 

members was a clear indication that intergenerational engagement is active and 

aspirational. The Council’s approach to whenua Māori needs to be transformative, and 

not transactional. The commitment to listen, learn and act was well received, but must be 

followed with tangible results. 

 

Date: 17 March 2025 

Event: Civic Engagement with Youth hui at Kākā Porowini 

Description: A youth-focused hui to promote civic education, encourage political literacy 

and enhance understanding of local government processes. 

Comments: 

This hui was both energetic and deeply affirming. The voices of taitamariki are vital and 

must be heard beyond token consultation. Many of the young people in attendance spoke 

passionately about their aspirations, frustrations with systemic exclusion, and desire to be 

part of shaping the future. Topics such as housing, climate justice, education, te reo 

Māori, and employment dominated the kōrero. The session reaffirmed that civic 

engagement must begin at home, in our schools, kura and marae. The hui format—

interactive and rangatahi-led—was ideal. Going forward, Council needs to embed these 

hui into its annual engagement plan. This is a core investment into the next generation of 

community leaders. 

 

Date: 17 March 2025 

Event: Panguru slip information update 

Description: A session focused on providing updates regarding the significant slip in 

Panguru and its impacts on residents, infrastructure and access. 

Comments: 
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The update was necessary, but it highlighted the limits of reactive infrastructure response 

in remote, rural communities. Residents shared concern over continued access issues, the 

safety of the route, and a sense of neglect from central agencies. The emotional toll is 

real, and the reliance on community resilience in these times cannot be a substitute for 

structural investment. Council and government agencies must commit to co-designed 

solutions with hapū, iwi and residents to create lasting roading resilience. 

 

Date: 18 March 2025 

Event: Kaikohe District Sportsville Hui 

Description: Governance and strategic planning hui for the development and operations 

of Sportsville Kaikohe. 

Comments: 

The hui demonstrated a renewed sense of collective focus. With the successful taonga 

handover earlier this year, there’s a palpable sense of optimism. Issues discussed included 

funding, programming, community utilisation and governance training. The vision for 

Sportsville must remain inclusive, equitable and grounded in whanaungatanga. Sports are 

a powerful anchor for wellbeing, and this kaupapa holds promise for delivering real 

impact in Kaikohe. 

 

Date: 19 March 2025 

Event: Extraordinary Council meeting 

Description: An urgent meeting convened to address time-sensitive matters. 

Comments: 

Horekau. 

 

Date: 19 March 2025 

Event: Te Koukou - Transport and Infrastructure Committee Meeting 

Description: Standing committee meeting focused on regional transport, roading, 

infrastructure and associated planning. 

Comments: 

The committee is becoming an increasingly important mechanism for addressing transport 

equity across the district. Discussions were robust and centred on urgent repairs, regional 
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transport strategy and longer-term priorities. North Hokianga continues to be an area that 

needs resourcing and strategic investment. 

 

Date: 19 March 2025 

Event: Te Koukou - Transport and Infrastructure Committee Workshop 

Description: Workshop following the formal committee meeting, aimed at deep-diving 

into priority projects and plans. 

Comments: 

Workshops like this offer a chance for elected members to interrogate proposals more 

fully and explore the viability of alternative approaches. This particular session helped 

unpack funding pathways and community concerns. 

 

Date: 19 March 2025 

Event: Rating Relief Working Group Feedback Hui 

Description: A hui to present feedback on proposed rating relief mechanisms for Māori 

land. 

Comments: 

This hui helps to build insight into some of the positives and negatives from our hui held 

at Haititai Marangai marae. The proposed rating relief options are seen by many 

landowners as a first step in correcting decades of policy neglect. Feedback from whānau 

highlighted the need for flexible, relationship-based models rather than one-size-fits-all 

frameworks. Council must be willing to work with the unique realities of each whenua 

block, particularly those with multiple owners and legacy rating issues. Continued 

engagement, resource allocation, and support services will be key in ensuring the rating 

relief policy is both meaningful and effective. 

 

Date: 25 March 2025 

Event: Workshop: Strategy and Policy Projects 

Description: A Council workshop discussing key strategy and policy workstreams, including 

updates on implementation timelines. 

Comments: 

The workshop highlighted the volume of strategic work under way and the need for 
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clearer prioritisation. Elected members must be supported with timely updates and 

sufficient resourcing to ensure they are well-informed and can provide appropriate 

direction. Strategic alignment with Te Tiriti and climate commitments is critical. 

 

Date: 27 March 2025 

Event: Workshop : Local Water Done Well 

Description: Workshop exploring the local implementation of water reform frameworks 

and service delivery options. 

Comments: 

The complexity of water reform continues to generate concern and uncertainty. However, 

the workshop was productive in demystifying some of the technical elements. Clearer 

engagement with iwi, hapū and marae is needed to uphold Te Mana o Te Wai. 

Communities must be empowered to understand the changes, and support must be made 

available for Māori landowners navigating compliance and infrastructure requirements. 

 

Te Āhuareka o Ngāti Hine 2025 – Report 

Date: 28–30 March 2025 

Event: Te Āhuareka o Ngāti Hine 2025 

Theme: Ka kati te namu – drawn from the enduring wisdom of Te Ruki Kawiti. 

The 2025 Te Āhuareka o Ngāti Hine was a stunning celebration of identity, pride and unity. 

Held over three days at the beloved Ōtiria Marae, the kaupapa drew hundreds from 

across the motu. Day one, Friday 28 March, was dedicated to kura and rangatahi, with 

more than 15 schools delivering powerful kapa haka performances that echoed with 

passion and excellence. Saturday 29 March turned the spotlight onto hapū, iwi and senior 

rōpū, and was a kaleidoscope of culture and whanaungatanga—featuring fierce tautohe 

(debate), energetic touch and golf tournaments, exceptional art exhibitions, and deep 

whakapapa kōrero. 

Sunday 30 March was a kaupapa day rich in mātauranga. It included pūrākau centred on 

Ngāti Hine and a political debate moderated with flair by Kahika Moko. The theme Ka kati 

te namu resonated throughout—calling for unity, decisiveness and strength in voice and 

action. 
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This festival was more than an event; it was a living, breathing expression of Ngāti Hine 

excellence. The joy, connection, and cultural pride across the three days reminded all in 

attendance of the power of kotahitanga and the enduring strength of Ngāti Hine. It was a 

wānanga, a celebration, and a beacon for the our tamariki, mokopuna. 

 

Date: 31 March 2025 

Event: Ngā Tai o Tokerau catch-up - UPDATE 

Description: Regular catch-up with Ngā Tai o Tokerau Māori Ward Councillors and staff. 

Comments: 

These hui are to inform elected members on some of our major take within the district, 

upcoming kaupapa, unresolved issues and addressing long standing issues both internally 

and externally. This is also a time where elected members seek answers regarding their 

constituents. 

 

Date: 1 April 2025 

Event: Workshops: 9:00 AM - Fluoridation | 10:00 AM Northland Inc Draft Statement of 

Intent 

Description: Two workshops covering public health and regional development strategic 

direction. 

Comments: 

Both workshops were constructive, with important questions raised about balancing 

national mandates with local autonomy. Elected members requested clearer indicators 

and accountability metrics. The Northland Inc draft provided a positive direction but 

needs stronger emphasis on rural economic development and Māori enterprise. 

 

Date: 1 April 2025 

Event: Workshops: 1:00 pm Far North Holdings Draft Statement of Intent | 2:30 PM Local 

Water Done Well Q&A 

Description: Afternoon workshops focusing on local economic investment and follow-up 

questions to earlier water reform sessions. 

Comments: 

It was helpful to clarify some of the delivery pathways in the Far North Holdings SOI. 
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There’s a growing need to ensure investment aligns with community outcomes, including 

mātauranga Māori principles. The water Q&A session also revealed gaps in 

communication that will need addressing in future. 

 

Date: 2 April 2025 

Event: Extraordinary Council meeting 

Description: An additional meeting to pass time-sensitive decisions ahead of the new 

financial quarter. 

Comments: 

Well attended and constructive. The Council showed good judgement in seeking advice 

and considering all options before proceeding with resolutions. 

 

Date: 2 - 4 April 2025 

Event: Te Maruata Wānanga in Taupō 

Description: National wānanga for Māori elected members focused on leadership, policy 

influence, and building networks. 

Comments: 

This was a powerful space of solidarity, learning and inspiration. Māori elected members 

shared stories of systemic challenges but also strategies for transformation. Te Maruata 

continues to grow in influence, and its role in shaping national policy cannot be 

underestimated. 
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Date: 9 April 2025 

Event: Te Tai Tokerau Kapa Haka Festival 

Description: Annual regional kapa haka festival showcasing kapa haka from 27 kura across 
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Te Tai Tokerau. 

Comments: 

Attending the 50th Te Tai Tokerau Kapa Haka Festival at Te Kura Takiwā o Opononi was an 

unforgettable and deeply moving experience. The atmosphere was electric—whānau from across 

the rohe gathered in full force to celebrate half a century of pride, performance, and whakapapa. 

The sound of haka echoing through the Hokianga, the mana of our tamariki and rangatahi 

standing strong on stage was simply magic. Every bracket told a story, every waiata a legacy. What 

made it even more special was the intergenerational wairua—kaumātua who had once stood on 

that stage were now watching their mokopuna continue the tradition. The hosting by Te Kura 

Takiwā o Opononi was beautiful—grounded in manaakitanga and wairua o te hapori. It wasn’t just 

a festival, it was a homecoming, a celebration of who we are in Te Tai Tokerau. I felt so proud to 

witness the strength and beauty of our reo, our culture, and our next generation of leaders. This 

golden jubilee was more than just a milestone—it was a living testament to the resilience, unity, 

and creative brilliance of our people.  
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Date: 9 April 2025 

Event: Te hui mate a Hinewhare Harawira 

Description: Hui mate to honour the life and legacy of Hinewhare Harawira. 

Comments: 

Aroha nui ki te whānau pani. Hinewhare Harawira was a rangatira wāhine of great mana, 

intelligence, and courage. 

He manawa tītī, he wahine toa, 

Ka tū i mua, ka kōrero māia. 

I ngana, i aroha, i kaha ki te whawhai mō ngā take Māori. 

I pūmau ki te tika me te pono – ahakoa te aha. 

I hīkoia te whenua, ka hīkoia te rangi. 

Haere ki ngā tai papakirua. 

Ki ngā tai o Rēhua, ki ngā au o Whitireia. 

Haere mai, haere. 
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